
CAPEL-LE-FERNE  PARISH  COUNCIL 

A MEETING OF THE PARISH COUNCIL WILL BE HELD ON TUESDAY, 18th SEPTEMBER 2018, AT 7.30PM  

AT THE VILLAGE HALL, LANCASTER AVENUE, CAPEL-LE-FERNE 

AGENDA 

 

1.  To RECEIVE Apologies for absence; Cllrs: Pilcher 

2.  To RECEIVE any Public Address to Councillors & Surgery Feedback (10-15 minutes) 

3.  To APPROVE Minutes of the meeting held on 21st August 2018 (Draft Attached) 

4.  To DECLARE any personal interests in items on Agenda 

5.  To DISCUSS matters arising from minutes or not covered elsewhere on agenda  

a) Traffic Management 

      ▪ Receive notes on meeting with District Police Inspector. (Attached) 

      ▪ Receive notes on meeting with Kelly Garrett, Kent Highways. (Attached) 

b) Village Questionnaire and Village Status 

c) Project Funding 

d) Council Vacancy 

e) Other 

6.  To RECEIVE and DISCUSS Planning Applications 

7.  To RECEIVE Delegates and any other working parties or sub-committee reports not covered elsewhere 

a) Neighbourhood Watch  

▪ Parking Capel Street 

▪ Twinning Signs 

b) Play Equipment Status  

▪ Receive Report from Cllr: Pilcher (Attached) 

c) Highways 

d) Public Rights of Way  

e) Speed Watch 

f) Capel Cares 

g) Grapevine Newsletter 

h) Village Hall 

i) 1914-1918 Nation’s Tribute 100 years Remembrance - Sunday, 11/11/18    

j) Training/Workshops/Seminars 

k) District Councillor Scales and/or County Councillor Geoff Lymer 

l) Other 

8.  To RECEIVE and DISCUSS Correspondence 

9.  To RECEIVE and ADOPT: 

a) Training and Development Policy and Data Protection Policy (Next Meeting) 

10.  To RECEIVE, APPROVE and AUTHORISE - BACS payments and SIGN Cheques     

11.  To RECEIVE and DISCUSS Any Other Business concerning the Parish 

a) Councillors’ comments 

b) Approve any resolutions for discussion in confidential items in agenda item 13 

12.  To CONFIRM date of next meeting - (Tuesday, 16th October 2018) 

13.  To RECEIVE and DISCUSS confidential items approved by resolution in item 11b 
   

              

 

 

Signed …………..…………………. (Parish Clerk).  

11 September 2018 

Clerk to the Council - Maureen Leppard 

Website: www.capel-le-

fernepc.kentparishes.gov.uk 

Email: clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com 

 

39 Victoria Road, Capel-le-Ferne,  

Folkestone, Kent. CT18 7LT 

Tel: 01303 259564    

Mobile: 07813704142 

 LIST OF ITEMS NOT ON AGENDA – PENDING OR UNRESOLVED 

1. New Waste Bins, New Dover Road (Dover District Council) 

2. ER252 Bridleway surface to school rear gate for scooters etc. - (Deferred to a later date) 

3. Footpaths South and North New Dover Road - (Kent Highways)   

http://www.capel-le-fernepc.kentparishes.gov.uk/
http://www.capel-le-fernepc.kentparishes.gov.uk/
mailto:clerkcapellefernepc@btinternet.com
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Signed ……………………… Chairman 

Date ………… 18th September 2018 

 

Agenda Item 3 
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Signed ……………………… Chairman 

Date ………… 18th September 2018 

 

 
Agenda Item 3 

 

 



4 of 6 

Signed ……………………… Chairman 

Date ………… 18th September 2018 
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Signed ……………………… Chairman 

Date ………… 18th September 2018 

 

Agenda Item 5a 

 

Notes from Working Party Meeting with District Police on Monday, 10th September  

 

Present: 

Cllrs: Lake, Pilcher, Tutt, Community Warden Andrew Hawkins, District Inspector Stuart Norris, PCSO Ian Fox, 

PCSO Tom Daley and Parish Clerk Maureen Leppard 

 

1. Specific issues which are being raised by local residents to the Parish Council?  
▪ Feedback to victims/residents on crimes committed in Village, i.e. fuel thefts last year. 

Inspector reported to meeting that over 57,000 crimes are recorded and there is sometimes a lack of 

resources to communicate to everyone.  With regard to fuel thefts - there was no evidence to prosecute on 

fuel thefts, only driving offences. The person then left the area. 

If victims’ details are relayed to them, they will endeavour to make contact. 

      ▪ Lack of visibility in Village. 

Again, a lack of resources to attend on every shift, but will endeavour to attend events where possible. 

PCSOs reported carrying out weekly attendance and attending Farmers’ Market when shifts and workload 

permit. 

      ▪ PCSO Ian Fox will be moving in the next two weeks and our new PCSO will be Tom Daley.  PCSO 

Daley’s Email noted for information. 

 

2. What concerns do you have regarding police presence? 

▪ Request to inform Parish Council and Community Warden of any trends in crimes and/or incidents would 

be appreciated to notify residents via Neighbourhood Watch System. 

      ▪ Attendance, occasionally, at Councillors’ monthly meetings was discussed and PCSO would attend if 

shifts can be rearranged. 

 

3. Speed Enforcement 

Several enforcement sessions were reported to have been carried out by PCSO and Special Police Officer.  

Request to inform Parish Council when these have been carried out to add to our records. 

Suggestion from Police to publicise results as another way of informing checks have been done and speeds 

recorded. 

PCSO to enhance checks on their part, taking into account Capel Street, with either checks or presence 

outside school at beginning and end of session times.   

Andrew Hawkins, Community Warden, to make further enquiries with Dover District Council on use of 

their on-site 24/7 sign available for a limited period. 

 

4. Work with the local Primary School 

School had been contacted, but no reply received to make arrangements to carry out traffic/speed project. 

Cllr: Pilcher will be visiting school in next few weeks and would discuss further with Head-teacher. 

 

5. Other 

Arrangements, requested by Community Warden, to have monthly meetings with new PCSO was agreed. 
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Signed ……………………… Chairman 

Date ………… 18th September 2018 

 

Agenda Item 5a 

 

Notes from Working Party Meeting with Kent Highways on Tuesday, 11th September  

 

Present: 

Cllrs: Lake, Pilcher, Tutt, Community Warden Andrew Hawkins, Kelly Garrett (KCC Scheme Project Manager & 

Engineer), Wendy Boustead (KCC) and Parish Clerk Maureen Leppard. 

 

Meeting arranged to discuss options available following concerns expressed by residents on “speeding issues” on 

New Dover Road (B2011), Capel Street and Old Dover Road. 

This has arisen due to feedback from Village Questionnaire replies (approx. 30% uptake). 

 

1. 40mph zone limit (Dover end) New Dover Road  

Re-siting of 40mph zone limit to Winehouse Lane, was discussed and the chances of moving it further, at 

least past static homes sites and Old Dover Road junction. 

Kelly Garrett replied, this was discussed and decided by Kent Highways, following National Regulations.  

Beyond this, the area is not a built-up area fronting B2011 road.  Classification stated, this type of area 

where 40mph zone can be applied ends at Winehouse Lane. 

It was emphasised; the amount of premises and residents living on the sites in question, the national speed 

limit from Courtwood Roundabout and in part of Old Dover Road, was not deemed sufficient reason to 

change the limit position as agreed. 

The 40mph zone will only be move from Helena Road and extended to Winehouse House and unless the 

area has statistics and criteria to substantiate differently for consideration, i.e. excessive speeding recorded 

by way of another traffic survey carried out between Courtwood and Winehouse Lane, this will not change. 

2. Speeding on New Dover Road (B2011) 

Reinstatement of flashing signage Dover to Folkestone bound was discussed and due to the speed zone 

being changed relating to housing development, it was decided to defer a decision on this until such time as 

Highways move the 40mph zone.  It can then be decided by Kent Highways on a more appropriate 

position, to be relocated a distance closer to Winehouse Lane. 

3. Speeding on Capel Street 

Councillors enquired on advice that can be offered by Kent Highways as to the best solution to address this 

issue, especially the most appropriate and beneficial traffic management to apply Parish Council funding to 

wisely.   

Following discussions and breakdown of geographical problems relating to Capel Street, the Highway 

Engineers agreed to go away and investigate the area of concern and come up with some answers and 

costs.   

It was felt by Highway Engineers, several 20mph roundels on the road as a repeater/reminder to the speed 

zone, would be more beneficial in the first instance and would be more cost effective than one flashing 

sign in Capel Street. 

Councillors present agreed this sounded like good advice and when costs are known, would consider 

funding.  How many roundels, would obviously depend on cost and funds available. 
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Signed ……………………… Chairman 

Date ………… 18th September 2018 
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